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INTRODUCTION

The President Quarterly is an informational document sent out by the WICUA president on a quarterly 

basis, providing information to the WICUA family and by extension to the wider umpires and cricket 

loving individuals in the region.

The period of this report is from July 2024 – December 2024, although the quarter is from October to 

December. There was no report for the summer quarter, as I indicated to the executive that we would be 

taking a summer break for executive meetings. Other businesses of the association were still taking 

place, hence the inclusion of this period in the report.



CWI COMMITTEE MEETING

In August of 2024, I attended a meeting of the CWI Officiating and Standards Venue Committee in Trinidad. The 
meeting dealt with the appointment of umpires to the International and senior panel. There was a wide-ranging 
discussion, especially on the movement of umpires on the international panel. Although there were disagreements 
with respect to one umpire, in the end, the majority decision carried. 

Nigel Duguid and Patrick Gustard were removed from the international panel and were replaced by Zahid Bassarat
and Deighton Butler. Nigel had served on the panel since 2012, while Patrick was appointed in 2019. It was 
unfortunate that Patrick was removed at this time as he had not got an opportunity to officiate in an ODI for which 
he was appointed to do. I want to thank these two umpires for their service on this panel. However, they both 
remain members of the senior panel to continue to represent us regionally.

Senior panel members Jonathan Blades of Barbados and Danesh Ramdhanie of Trinidad & Tobago were also 
removed from the senior panel for different reasons and were replaced by Ryan Banwarie of Guyana and Lyndon 
Rajkumar of Trinidad and Tobago. Jonathan has since been appointed as a Match Referee by the CWI and has 
already officiated in that capacity in the regional tournament. Thanks again to both Jonathan and Danesh for their 
service.



CWI COMMITTEE MEETING

Roger Davis, a member of the Junior panel, was also removed from that panel, after many years of 

service. I want to thank Roger for these many years of service to WICUA. Roger remains a member of the 

WICUA executive and Area Vice President and President of the Windward Islands. Recommended to be 

the members of the “Emerging panel” within the Junior panel are: Imran Moakan of Guyana, Kelman 

Kowlessar, T&T, Javed Persaud, Guyana and Colin Bryan, Jamaica. There is need for the vacancy on the 

panel from the Windward Islands, Guyana and Trinidad & Tobago to be filled. I want to congratulate 

Zahid, Deighton, Banwarie and Lyndon on their appointments and wish them success in their new 

assignments and the four umpires recommended to the Emerging panel.

The women’s panel has now been merged with the Junior panel, to become one Junior panel. This panel 

should consist of three umpires from each of the six West Indies territories plus the four female 

umpires. There are still thirteen (13) members of the senior panel including Jacqueline Williams. 



EXECUTIVE MEETINGS

The WICUA Executive called an emergency meeting on October 2, to discuss the removal 
of the umpires and the process involved. The executive discussed the ramifications of 
these decisions, and members indicated that they were not happy with the decisions and 
that further representations should be made to the CWI to review the decisions. It was 
agreed to write a letter to the CWI president for him to further review the decisions and 
with a view to discuss it with his board before final approval. The president responded that 
the removals were made in relation to ICC recommendations and the way forward in 
terms of our umpires aspirations for ICC Elite representation.

Arising from these decisions, the Honorary Secretary Mr. Terrence Richards and Assistant 
Secretary/Treasurer Mr. Athol Hamilton decided to resign from the executive. Mr. Richards 
indicated that the workload of secretary was too demanding, and this incident expedited 
his decision. Mr. Hamilton indicated that he was not happy with the process used by the 
CWI to make these decisions and in particular the decision to remove umpire Patrick 
Gustard from the international panel. Their resignations were accepted after the executive 
members asked them to reconsider without success.



EXECUTIVE MEETINGS

The executive called another emergency meeting on October 15, to deal with the resignations among 

other issues. The President recommended Mr. Azad Khan of Canada for the post of Hon. Secretary and 

Mr. Rohan Chambers of the USA as assistant Secretary/Treasurer. They were both accepted and 

confirmed by a majority of the members. Messrs. Khan and Chambers have accepted the challenge to 

work in the interest of WICUA and have hit the ground running, doing a fantastic job in the short period. 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank Messrs. Richards and Hamilton on their dedicated service 

to the WICUA over this period and I am sure they will continue to serve the WICUA in other capacities. 



HEALTH CONCERNS

Colleagues, during the period under review, two members of the executive committee have become quite 
sick. Our Executive Vice President, Mr. Patrick Grazette and Area 3 Vice President, Mr. roger Davis. Mr. 
Grazette, as I write this report, has been hospitalized for the past two months. We are in constant contact with 
senior members of the Barbados Cricket Umpires Association to provide us with feedback on his progress. We 
have also sent Area 4 Vice President, Mr. Jeewanwal Sookhoo to pay him a visit on our behalf, and before that, 
asked Area 2 Vice President, Mr. Austin Christopher to arrange a bouquet/ basket for him as a get-well 
gesture, which he did through his contacts in Barbados. Both visit and love basket helped to cheer up our 
colleague and to help hasten the process of healing. We are praying that Patrick will get well soon and be 
restored to excellent health.

Mr. Roger Davis is in a little different situation. Although quite ill, an operation on his foot and another 
medical issue, Roger is up and about as he is not confined to bed, but he is not well enough to go back to 
work. Roger is still able to participate in our meetings and communicate with us in our chat group. I have 
written officially on behalf of WICUA to both Roger and Patrick and wished for them improved health. Let us 
continue to pray for both gentlemen and hope for their speedy recovery.



REGISTRATION OF WICUA

At our October 15 meeting, we discussed the matter of the registration of WICUA. This registration is 

needed for us as a fully registered organization and for us to conclude the MOU agreement with the 

CWI. This was the only issue that prevented us from signing the MOU with the CWI. The MOU document 

has been completed and as soon as we get our registration done, we will sign the document. We would 

like to thank former treasurer Mr. Hamilton to initiate the process of the registration in Jamaica.  The 

process slowed down somewhat after his resignation, but I have asked former president Mr. Cecil 

Fletcher to work with Mr. Hamilton and the lawyers involved to work through the process. So far, based 

on information I have received, progress is being made, and we are hoping to have the registration 

completed in the first quarter of 2025.



WICUA EXCHANGE PROGRAM

The WICUA exchange program is another subject that was discussed at the meeting. It was agreed that 

we need to get this program going early in the new year. There is a new policy document that was 

drafted in July and was subsequently approved by the executive and sent to the Presidents and 

secretaries of the territories, for them to send the names of the umpires to the Hon. Secretary of 

WICUA, that  they intend to participate in the program as well as to submit to WICUA to the time period 

in which their cricket season starts and ends. The intention here is to streamline the process and to work 

out the logistics for arrangements that can be made between home and host country for participating 

individuals. At present, we have not received any information from any of the territory. I am therefore 

calling upon all the presidents and secretaries of all the territories to submit this information. It is 

urgent, and we need you to act accordingly. Once we get this cooperation, we can get this program off 

the ground by the start of February 2025.



WICUA EXCHANGE PROGRAM

Due to the illness of Mr. Grazette, who was the chairman of this committee, I as president, have taken 

on the role of Chairman, and has now incorporated the entire executive to be a member of this 

committee to have a broader scope and to be more far reaching with more representation to enable for 

greater consultations in the territories. This decision was made after our November 25 meeting where 

this matter was fully ventilated. The proposal is that there should be four representatives from each 

territory for the initial period, plus and volunteer that was not selected, but is able to fulfill all the 

responsibilities that come with a part of the program.



FUNDRAISING COMMITTEE

During this quarter, I sent out a signed letter to all the members of the fundraising committee for them 

to start the process of developing a program or a plan to raise funds for the association. This is an issue 

that is raised at every convention, and we put it in our 5 year strategic plan . I am therefore reminding 

the members of this committee who are to be organizing their own subcommittee in their respective 

territories, to put your plans together for at least one fundraising activity before the convention. Please 

communicate your plans with me, so we can have a discussion on the feasibility of its implementation.



CESS PAYMENTS

Earlier in 2024, the WICUA held three meetings with the panel umpires (Senior Junior and Women’s). These 
meetings were to broaden the communications process with the umpires and to engage them in discussions 
with a view to having a better understanding and appreciation of some of the issues or concerns. The 
meetings were quite fruitful as they relate to the development of improved relationships and the umpires 
themselves have said this. Our last meeting was held in June 2024 at the time when we had just 
concluded the fees negotiations with the CWI after a long extensive negotiation. 

The agreement coming out of that meeting, was for each umpire to make their cess payments for 
matches done between October1, 2023 to June 2024. The umpires were to send the information of all 
those matches to the Treasurer and Hon. Secretary so that the Treasurer will send the umpire an invoice 
for the payments to be made. To date only fourteen (14) umpires out of thirty-six (36) have responded 
with their information after the umpires requested that a form be developed to make the process easier. 
The then treasurer along with the current treasurer developed the form and I sent out the form along 
with three subsequent emails to the entire group including personal emails to a few individuals, 
reminding them of their obligations, but still the overall response has not been good. 



CESS PAYMENTS

Colleagues, it is six months since we have had this agreement and there is an adage that says, “Your 

word is your bond”. I am again appealing to those umpires, senior panel, junior panel and women’s (now 

part of the junior panel) to fill out the form and send your information to the New Treasurer Mr. Rohan 

Chambers, who is in the process of sending out those invoices to those umpires that have responded. He 

will also be sending out invoices for all those matches appointed by the CWI since July of 2024, which we 

have the appointments for. This will be the process going forward, because most umpires did not want 

the funds to be deducted at source by the CWI. I want to thank and congratulate Mr. Joel Wilson, our 

elite panel umpire, who made a significant contribution as an part of his obligation. He has set the 

example; I am looking forward to you making yours as we start this new year with a new beginning and a 

new determination.



EXAMINATIONS

Colleagues, during this quarter, the WICUA has successfully completed the practical and oral 

examinations, the first of the completed exam to be held in the same year. This is an important step, but 

it came with a few teething pains. We are working through to iron them out , to make next year’s exam 

more seamless. We cannot do it without your support and cooperation. Therefore, I am appealing to you 

to respond to the request of the Hon. Secretary and the Chairman with regards that the set for 

information to be sent to them. For example, names of candidates, passes for level 1 exams etc. We will 

work through the logistics involved and keep the communications lines open to address any 

shortcomings as we proceed. 

Colleagues, on December 21, 2024, Area 1, Vice President, Mr. Roan McFarlane sent me an email, “It is 

was with a heavy heart that I am resigning from the executive immediately.” He continued, Over the 

years, being part of this esteemed association has been more than just a role for me—it has been a 

journey filled with invaluable experiences, deep camaraderie, and a shared passion for the sport we 

all cherish. 



EXAMINATIONS

The friendships I have forged and the collective efforts we have put into promoting and enhancing 

cricket umpiring will always hold a special place in my heart.” It was sad to see Roan leaving the 

executive at this time, having served for over seven years. He came on the executive in 2017 and has 

contributed immensely to the success we have achieved. I want to thank him for these many years of 

dedicated service to this organization as Area 1, VP and I am sure his contribution to the organization 

will continue in some other capacities. I wish him all the best for the future.

I have informed the executive that we will not fill the position at this time as we are very close to the 

nominating process for elections. In the meantime, as president, I will be supervising area one until the 

convention. Please therefore note that all reports or information related to area one is to be sent to me 

and a copy to the Hon. Secretary, Mr. Azad Khan. I will be communicating with the presidents and 

secretaries of the countries of area one to gauge their feedback and to address any issue that may 

arise.



OTHER REPORTS

Please see the respective territorial reports for those areas that have submitted reports; the training 

report; the financial statements as of September 2024. The financial report for December 31 will be 

submitted in the next quarter.

I want to thank you all for your dedication, interest, support and contribution to this lovely sport and 

wishing you and your families a truly remarkable new year.

Presented by:

Vivian Johnson

President, WICUA.

January 11, 2025.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

To. : The President

From. : The Area 4 V. P.

Date. : 16th November 2024.

Sir,

I'm pleased to report on behalf of Barbados, Guyana and Trinidad and Tobago umpires’ body for the period under 

review.

BARBADOS:

I visited Barbados on the 21st November, 2024, to get a firsthand visit of our Executive V. P. On arrival in Barbados I 
was met at the Airport by Mr. COBIN, and was taken to the Queen Elizabeth Hospital, ward B6. Where I saw 
Patrick Grazette, spoke to him about his condition. 



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

His Son who was visiting from England was there. He was awaiting some tests results to be properly 

diagnosed.

I then had a short informal meeting with Gregory Braithwaite, Andrew Corbin, and Leon Layne.

I had a short visit with Mr. Blades from Barbados who was on Match Referee duties in Trinidad for the 

CWI regional super 50 tournament.

Barbados reported that there are three new persons on the B panel of umpires.

Tremaine Prescod.

Dave Thomson.

Kareem Taitt.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

Also, Gregory Braithwaite is the acting Training Officer.

Cricket season is coming to the end for this year.

Gregory Braithwaite and Leslie Riefer continues to officiate at the ICC international matches.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

GUYANA:

Guyana reported that all is quite good. They had an umpire's pay increase for this season.

The association conducted their level one exam that was held on 25 August 2024 and the level three oral 

exams on October 28th 2024.

Their training continues in all three sub associations.

Congratulations to Ryan Banwarie on his elevation to the senior panel of umpires as of October 1st, 

2024.

It was also reported that workshops were conducted by Peter Nero during the CPL season.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

GUYANA:

Their cricket season is ongoing.

The CPL tournament culminated during this period also.

The Global super league was also held during this period.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO:

December 23, 2024.

Mr. Jeewanlal Sookhoo,

Area 4 Vice President,

WICUA.

QUARTERLY REPORT: OCTOBER TO DECEMBER, 2024.

October: Monthly virtual Zonal training session;



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO:

Executive meeting;

Convention Committee Meeting and visits to prospective venues.

Conduct of Oral part of WICUA’s Level 3 examination for 11 candidates –

All were successful

November: Bimonthly meeting;

Convention Committee Meeting;

Umpires officiate in the 6th edition of the Trinidad Dream 11 Tournament;



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO:

December: Executive meeting;

Convention Committee Meeting;

Appointment of umpires

Umpires officiate in the 6th edition of the Trinidad Dream 11 Tournament.

Umpires officiated in the T&T/Jamaica Bilaterial U13 Tournament

Trinidad & Tobago reported the following for the period under review.

Convention committee meetings ongoing.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO:

Umpires were appointed for the Sixth Edition of the Dream 11 tournament.

Training is ongoing in all zones.

I would take this opportunity to congratulate Mr. Zahid Bassarath on his elevation to the ICC panel of 

umpires.

Also to congratulate Mr. Lyndon Rajkumar on his elevation to the CWI senior panel of umpires.

Congratulations to our ICC elite umpire Mr. Joel Wilson who has been representing our region at the 

highest level of umpiring. Continued to make us proud.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO:

The CPL had a successful leg of matches here in Trinidad.

Also, we had the CWI regional super 50 tournament during this period under review.

In conclusion I would like to say that we need greater participation of the territorial boards on their 

reporting system. For this organization to grow all the territorial board must be on board.

I would also like to thank the Chairman of training Mr. Peter Nero for the great work he's doing with 

umpires in the region.



AREA 4 VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 2024

REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2024

TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO:

Thanks for giving me this opportunity to represent this area.

I want to wish all a very merry Christmas and a bright and prosperous 2025.

Remember unity is strength.

Regards,

Jeewanlal Sookhoo

AREA 4 V. P.



December 14th, 2024

To: Mr. Roan McFarlane

Area 1 Vice President - WICUA

Sharing the below CCUA Quarterly Report for your reference, please let me know if you need 

more information.

CCUA Quarterly Report

1. New CCUA Education Chairperson:

Mohan Ramadhin, a highly experienced umpire and trainer, has been appointed as the new 

CCUA Education Chairperson. We are excited about his leadership and vision for the education 

and development of our umpires.

CANADA



2. WICUA Practical/Oral Exam:

A total of 7 out of 10 candidates successfully completed the WICUA Practical Assessment. 

Additionally, two preparation sessions were held for the WICUA Oral Exam. Of the 7 candidates 

who took the oral exam, 4 passed successfully.

3. CCUA Exams:

In the latest round of CCUA exams, the following results were achieved:

a. CCUA Level 1: 10 out of 13 candidates passed

b. CCUA Level 2: 4 out of 6 candidates passed

c. CCUA Level 3: 1 candidate successfully passed

4. Umpiring Season 2024:

The 2024 CCUA umpiring season was both exciting and successful. Over 1,000 games were 

officiated, with more than 35 umpires actively participating in game adjudication.

CANADA



5. Bisham Singh (CCUA Vice President) inducted into the SCA Hall of Fame: 

In recognition of Bisham Singh's outstanding service and dedication to the promotion and 

development of

cricket over the years, he was inducted into the Scarborough Cricket Association (SCA) Hall of 

Fame.

6. TV Umpiring Workshop (Atlanta, USA)

3 CCUA umpires participated in the TV umpiring workshop in Atlanta, USA conducted by Peter 

Nero.

Yours sincerely,

Malik Ghaswala (Secretary, CCUA)

CC: Azad Khan, Honorary Secretary WICUA

CANADA



JAMAICA

Gentlemen:

The following are highlights of the Jamaica Cricket Umpires' Association (JCUA) for the WICUA Quarterly 

report.

1. For the first time since the Covid-19 epidemic, the Annual Retreat and Training Seminar was held 

on October 25 – 27, 2024 at the Catalonia Hotel (formerly Holiday Inn) in Montego Bay, St. James. The 

focus of the retreat was on training in the areas of: Report Writing, Teamwork and Communication, Self-

Care, NCDs and Wellness, First Aid, Estate Planning and Making a Will.

2. Six new umpires were added to the fold after passing the JCUA Level 1 Examination.

3. The Annual Dinner and Awards Ceremony was held on November 30, 2024. The function was 

addressed by Dr. Kishore Shallow, President of Cricket West Indies (CWI). Also in attendance was Mr. 

Azim Bassarath, Vice president of CWI and Dr. Donovan Bennett, President of the Jamaica Cricket 

Association (JCA).



JAMAICA

4. The following umpires represented the JCUA on the CWI Panel: Oraine Ebanks, Robert Foster, Colin 

Bryan, Carolyn Brown. At the ICC/CWI Senior Panel were umpires: Christopher Wright, Christopher 

Taylor, Patrick Gustard and Jacqueline Williams.

5. The JCUA regrettably lost three of our members in umpires Carl Boreland, Wilverglen Lamey and 

Clement Gardener.

Regards,

Daniel Warren-Kidd

Honorary Secretary

JCUA



WICUA Training and Examination Committee Training report 

June to December 2024

December 16, 2024

A. WICUA Examinations

One (1) examination was conducted during the period under review, WICUA Practical

and Oral Level 3 Examination with the Oral Examination being held on Sunday

October 27, 2024. Sixty-one (61) candidates participated in the examination, forty-

seven (47) were successful with two (2) absent, this represents a 77.04% success

rate. There were many challenges faced during the examination more so the practical

segment with deadlines difficult to meet in some territories.



WICUA Training and Examination Committee Training 

report June to December 2024

B. Train the Trainers

C. TV Umpire Training



WICUA Training and Examination Committee Training 

report June to December 2024

D. Other training conducted



WICUA Training and Examination Committee Training 

report June to December 2024

E. Meeting of the Training Committee

The committee met online via Zoom to discuss and plan both the Level 2 and Level 3

examinations the last meeting being December 11, 2024. Communication of the

committee is mainly through its WhatsApp group.

F. WICUA 2025 Examination Dates

a. WICUA Final Written Level 2 Examination – Sunday April 27th 2025.

b. WICUA Practical and Oral Level 3 Examination – Sunday October 26th 2025.

c. The time for both examinations in 2025 is 10:00am ECT/EST/USA, CANADA, and

9:00am JAMAICA.



WICUA Training and Examination Committee Training 

report June to December 2024

G. Territorial Training Activities



WICUA Training and Examination Committee Training 

report June to December 2024

G. Territorial Training Activities



WICUA Training and Examination Committee Training 

report June to December 2024

Shannon Crawford, Aveek Gangupagahay, Azad Khan, Jewanlal Sookhoo, Carl

Tuckett, Peter Nero are all part of the Training Team for the British Virgin Islands

umpires training.

Peter NeroCWI Umpire Coach and Trainer

Chairman WICUA Training & Examination Committee

ICC Master Educator

Phone: 1 868 484 5834

Email: stjohnpark@live.com; pnero@cricketwestindies.org

Preparation is King



WICUA 

FINANCIAL
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September 
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